

Portobello and Musselburgh Local Meeting of The Religious Society of Friends (Quakers)  
Meeting for Worship with attention to business. 
Bellfield, 26th May 2024

MINUTES

2024/05/01	Attendance worship, reading, minutes of the last meeting

Friends attending: Marian Willoner (co-clerk), Sarah Martin (co-clerk), Cathy Holman (elder), Wade Robertson, Heather Stacey, Chris Booth, Tessa Thomas-Pyne, Alastair Cameron, Mary Jane Elton, Chris Holman, Mark Ballard, Ross Campbell, Joanne Power, Danny Higginson and Duncan Wallace

Prevented: Robin Liebmann, Fabien Camus, Jen Shepperd and Jonathan Baxter

In the opening silence Duncan Wallace read 27.30 from Quaker Faith and Practice.

Cathy Holman is the appointed elder for this meeting for worship for business.

Minutes of our meeting on Sunday 25th February have been circulated, signed and placed in the minute book. 


2024/05/02	Matters arising

i)	Causes to support (2024/02/06) 

The suggestions made at our February Meeting were the Art+Ecology project in Edinburgh (see annex 1), Ramallah Quaker Meeting House and L’Arche Bethlehem’s project Ma’an lil-Hayat. 

Mary Jane has been unable to find out more about L’Arche Bethlehem’s project at the moment and suggests we support the other two causes for now. Ross shared his experience of visiting the Ramallah Quaker Meeting House and proposes this as a cause with an immediate connection to us that does not have established, large institutional backers in the same way as the Quaker School and L’Arche have.

We agree to support the A+E project and Ramallah Quaker Meeting House until May 2026.

ii)	Accessibility and inclusion (2023/08/04)

Carolyn Urquhart has researched options for improving hearing accessibility and has provided us with a report which includes a number of conclusions (see annex 2). The most impactful of these would be to purchase sound absorbing rugs for the small hall. 

We thank Carolyn for her work on this and ask Chris Holman to purchase two rugs on our behalf to find out what improvement they will make to the acoustics. For practical reasons we will keep this for meeting use only for now, not for wider use in Bellfield.  


2024/05/03	Spiritual Review

We heard from Cathy how the review came about, and that the spiritual review was intended to reflect all voices of our meeting, gathered in a variety of ways. Heather expanded on the richness of ideas that were collected, and how the spiritual review group collated these into their report (see annex 3).

We thank the members of this group for their work – Fabien Camus, Josie Fawcett, Cathy Holman, Robin Liebmann, Lynn Mayer, Wade Robertson, Heather Stacey and Iola Wallace as well as Hazel Darwin Clements and Tessa Thomas-Pyne for their work.

We recognize the value of holding the process of the revue in itself, regardless of the conclusions, which the report states as being a new beginning not an end. The final question asked by the Spiritual Review was “What can I contribute to the life of our Meeting?” 

The report lists a number of topics for reflection and action by Portobello and Musselburgh Quaker Meeting. It notes that it may often be more appropriate for Meeting for Business to agree which groups of Friends are best placed to take forward an action rather than necessarily discerning the precise steps required. We do not wish this to become a ‘to do list’ of tasks but a way to deepen our spiritual lives and the seeking of the divine in our worship together.”

In this spirit, the following Friends have come forward:
· Tessa Thomas-Pyne and Chris Booth offered to explore holding a 3rd Sunday Meeting in Musselburgh. 
· Mark Ballard and Joanne Power offered to explore the reading of advices and queries in Meeting as a way to encourage Ministry by those who would find this practice helpful and to help the whole Meeting explore spirituality. 
· Mary Jane Elton and Tessa Thomas-Pyne offered to explore opportunities to deepen spiritual practices outside of Sunday morning Meeting for Worship. 
· Alastair Cameron and Chris Booth offered to coordinate the creation of a Becoming Friends group of which newer members may benefit.
· Joanne Power and Marian Willoner offered to create a resource that sets out what to expect in Meeting, addressing the point about how it ends, opportunities to meet with Friends afterwards, and what the key roles are. Given that Meeting begins when the first person sits down, we agree to hang a sign on the door to remind Friends of this.

We ask our PEC group to help facilitate taking these matters forward. 


2024/05/04	Financial Review

Our Treasurer, Chris Holman, has provided the financial update in annex 4. 

“Once again, the Accounts show an excess of income over expenditure so far this year. The Meeting has plenty of funds to support its activities. Members of the Meeting who would like support to further their understanding of and engagement with Quakerism can apply for support from SESAM, but we certainly have the option of funding further activities ourselves – for example, arising from the Spiritual Review.

Our major cost remains room hire at Bellfield: other outgoings are relatively trivial. Bellfield room hire rates have risen recently but remain manageable.

The Funds for the Wiston Weekend are in good shape a\er a successful weekend last year and the fundraising event in January.

In addition, we have since August collected and distributed money as follows:

Jock Tamson’s Gairden £75
Wiston Lodge £75”

We thank Chris for all his work as treasurer.


2024/05/05		Date of next meeting 

Sunday 25th August 2024, at Bellfield 12.45-2pm.


2024/05/06		Closing worship


ANNEX 1 Report from Jonathon Baxter on A+E project (in this document)
ANNEX 2 Report from Carolyn Urquhart on hearing accessibility (in this document)
ANNEX 3 Report from the Spiritual Review (attached pdf)
ANNEX 4 Financial update from Chris Holman (attached pdf)


ANNEX 1

A+E – a possible collection 

A+E braids the terms accident and emergency, art and ecology, art and education. We're a socially engaged art project based at St Mary's Episcopal Cathedral, tasked with supporting Edinburgh City Council’s and the Scottish Episcopal Church’s commitment to operate at net zero carbon by 2030. 

We do that by rethinking the Cathedral - specifically the use of its buildings and grounds - in light of the climate and ecological crisis. We ask, how might the Cathedral become an ecological commons for the city and how might that support the wider climate justice movement?

A+E is curated by Jonathan Baxter in conversation with Cathedral staff and a wide range of partners. These include fellow artists, climate activists, peer-educators, environmentalists, the Cathedral’s eco-congregation group, and a wide ecumenical and interfaith network. Quakers have been key to delivering the A+E programme to date. 

Our current programme includes:

A weekly English Language Class for asylum seekers recently arrived in Edinburgh. (This project evolved out of the Pilgrimage for COP26 and recognises that climate migration - and the need to welcome all migrants - will be one of the primary challenges our society faces over the coming years.)     

A fortnightly Art and Wellbeing drop-in art workshop supporting people's mental health and wellbeing. (This project is open to everyone, but it also acknowledges the role that the climate crisis plays in exacerbating poor mental health.) 

A fortnightly Artist as Advocate programme - supporting artists who wish to create work in response to the climate and ecological crisis (and who may also feel isolated and in need of other forms of support).  

A monthly Ring Out for Climate Justice - supporting 11-16 year olds by offering opportunities to express a mix of emotions about the climate and ecological crisis (anger being a primary emotion) through bell ringing, creative art workshops and gardening.

A monthly Stop Rosebank support group - with additional support for the campaign's public-facing programme (inc. film screenings, writing workshops, and banner making etc.).   

The above workshops and support groups are all delivered free of charge by Jonathan on a voluntary basis (until such time as he can prioritise funding applications.)

Other workshops and events seek to generate revenue for the project. This revenue is used to support fees for invited artists (for summer exhibitions and workshops etc.) and bursary places on regular courses. 

One such course is Plants are our Teachers, a series of bi-monthly weekend workshops which utilise drawing, painting and printmaking - and the transformation of natural materials into inks, paints and brushes - to open up new ways of seeing and engaging with the natural world.

Other aspects of the A+E programme include the development of the Cathedral grounds. This is funded directly by the Cathedral and covers Jonathan 10-hour weekly wage. To date, co-design workshops have led to the design for a community garden on the north lawn (which finally received planning permission last week!) and the development of a wildflower labyrinth, the planting of a small orchard, and the slow rewilding of a meadow on the south lawn.

Later this year A+E will also see the launch of a year-long programme working in collaboration with ECCAN (Edinburgh Climate and Communities Action Network) and CCS (Creative Carbon Scotland) - including bi-monthly site visits to creative climate change projects in Edinburgh (where artists have worked with community groups and organisations to deliver innovative community solutions to climate related problems), and finally a series of workshops, based on the Work that Reconnects, which aim to support climate activists and others as the respond to the climate and ecological crisis. (This last initiative grew out of last year's 'Stepping Through a Doorway' event run for and by Quakers in collaboration with A+E.) 

So, what would Portobello and Musselburgh Quakers be funding if they choose to have a collection for A+E? They'd be supporting the general work fo A+E and the many Quakers (Friends and Attenders) who deliver the programme. The collection could be ear-marked for general use and/or a specific purpose. I propose that the collection is ear-marked for future film screenings and courses which deepen our awareness of, and active engagement with, the climate and ecological crisis. 

Thanks!





ANNEX 2

Hearing Accessibility

After reading information gathered by Wade, speaking to Josie, Wade and Mark Ballard and meeting with Morag at Bellfield, I think we have a way forward:

1) There is a strong consensus that carpeting helps hearing and this could be actioned immediately. Bellfield staff recommend two or three smaller thick rugs which could be rolled up easily and stored in the cleaning cupboard. 
Could we consider if there are funds we can use for this?

2) Below are questions to go out to our Meeting (electronically and other??) to find out more about hearing access in our Meeting:

MAKING MINISTRY ACCESSIBLE TO EVERYONE SURVEY
Introduction:
We want to make sure that spoken ministry at Portobello and Musselburgh meeting is accessible to everyone, whilst also ensuring that everyone who wishes to minister feels comfortable to do so.
For reference, spoken ministry refers to occasions when someone speaks and shares what they are thinking during Quaker Meeting for Worship.
One) What, if anything, can make it difficult for you to hear spoken Ministry? This could include things like the volume people speak at, poor acoustics in the room, being able to see people’s faces to lip-read or lack of assistive technology.
Two) What could the meeting/Bellfield do that might help you to hear spoken ministry better?
Suggestions we have had include:
a) sessions on deaf awareness
b) use of voice to text on phone
c) more soft furnishings to improve acoustics
d) Bluetooth microphone for hearing aids
e) hearing loop system
f) other suggestions
Feel free to not answer if you don’t know.
Three) Would you like to be contacted to feed back as improvements to hearing accessibility are being worked on? 

3) Some sort of portable equipment could be bought by our Meeting which uses Bluetooth (no need for WiFi) and which uses a pendant which anyone ministering puts around their neck and speaks normally. Anyone wearing a hearing aid can link with this system and the system foregrounds and amplifies the speaker and screens out other noise. This is much easier to use than a hand held microphone and doesn’t require speakers to have any special skills/experience in using a microphone. Mark Ballard is going to find out approximate costs for this equipment.
4) We can, together with Bellfield consider a loop system. Unlike the old loop system, this uses Bluetooth and is generally considered to be much better and suitable for a wider range of hearing difficulties. It also does not require WiFi. These systems are generally accessed by hearing aid users via their mobile phones and are not onerous to use. Bellfield is interested in knowing more about possible costs and would possibly consider fundraising together with our Meeting. There may be grants available for this option and Ian has offered to help with proposal writing if we go down this  road as he has experience in doing this. Bellfield also pointed out that we may have to consider that it is a listed building. Mark Ballard is also going to find out approximate costs for such a system to be installed at Bellfield. This would seem to be a much longer term project and therefore it may be in addition to carpeting and a portable device. 


Subject to what we get back from our survey, we can revisit all options.






